
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETNIG HELD ON MONDAY 28 APRIL 2008 AT 10.00AM

In the Chair:

Councillor M Black 

Members Present:
Councillors G Hartin, H Harding, O Black, C McCambridge, C 



McShane, D McAllister, P McShane, C Newcombe, P 




McConaghy, W Graham, R McIlroy, R McDonnell, 

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Services




Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control 




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development



Ms J McMath, Senior Planning Officer



Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs J Morgan, Administration Assistant
08/08:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS 
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Blaney and McMullan.
Cream Tea Day

Councillor M Black stated that she wished to host a Cream Tea Day for the Senior Citizens of Moyle and asked members for their support.

This was agreed.

AGM

After discussion, it was agreed that the AGM would held on the 23 June 2008 at 6.30pm, prior to the normal monthly meeting.
Second Meeting in May 2008

After discussion, it was agreed that the second meeting in May would be held on 19 May 2008.

National Trust

The Clerk informed members that the National Trust were keen to make a presentation to Council regarding an update on the Planning Application for the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, at the meeting on 12 May 2008.  He reminded members that the Northern Health Trust would also be in attendance at that meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the National Trust would attend the meeting on 12 May 2008, in addition to the Northern Health Trust.
Wall at Bonamargy
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk stated that the responsibilities at Bonamargy regarding damage to the wall and the erection of a new headstone which was not in keeping with the burial ground would be investigated.
Glenariffe Road Closure

Councillor O Black referred to the closure of Glenariffe Road and requested that the Roads Service be contacted asking for the project to be expedited.

Condolences

Councillor M Black referred to the recent death of June Curry, Ballycastle and stated that this lady would be sadly missed.

Councillor Newcombe expressed his condolences to the Park family following the death of Mr Adrian Park and also to the Anderson family following the death of Mr Danny Anderson who had been an ex-Councillor of Moyle Council.

Members and staff stood for a minute’s silence.
08/07:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 31 MARCH 2008

The minutes of the Council meeting held on 31 March 2008, having been circulated were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 

“That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 31 March 2008 be adopted.”

08/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
 
There were no matters arising from the Minutes.
08/07:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION 

E/2005/0401/A Gordons Chemist, 74 Scarva Road, Banbridge, BT32 3QD.  Location lands at Gordons Chemists, 66-68 Main Street, Busmills.  Proposal Signage.

E/2006/0086/F Mr and Mrs McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Locations lands at 270m South East of No 4 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed Erection of dwelling and garage.

E/2006/0087/F Mr and Mrs McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location lands 80m South West of No 4 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of dwelling.

E/2006/0248/F Mr M Blaney, Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location lands to rear of 42-44 Castle Street,  Ballycastle (accessed from Castle Street, car park).  Proposed new portal frame building to incorporate three new retail units.

E/2006/0421/A Sixteen O Eight, c/o GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location lands at No 66 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed business signage-facia sign, projecting sign and painted signage.

There were no objections to the above 5 applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0233/0 Mr M Quinn, 27 Chapel Road, Cushendall, BT44 0RS.  Location lands at site 100m west of Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Proposed two storey farm dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to policies CTY1 and CTY2 of PPS14, information requested was not provided and unsatisfactory access arrangements.
After discussion it was agreed to defer this application for one month for additional information.
E/2007/0241/A The William Hill Organisation Limited, Greenside House, 50 Station Road, London, N22 7TP.  Location 3 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed Shop Front Sign and Projecting Sign Board.

E/2007/0249/F The William Hill Organisation Limited, Greenside House, 50 Station Road, Wood Green, London, N22 7TP.  Location 3 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use to Betting Office – Class 3 (4) (B).

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval,

E/2007/0319/F Mr Hagan, 85 Lurgylea Road, Galbally, Dungannon.  Location to the rear of No 9 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed new shop unit and 2 no. apartments.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to overdevelopment of the site, unacceptable design in the conservation area and inadequate parking.
Councillor McCambridge asked that this application be deferred to give the applicant an opportunity to modify the plans.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the application for one month for additional information.
E/2007/0323/F Mr and Mrs W Montgomery, 188 Whitepark Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills, BT57 8SR.  Location 188 Whitepark Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0396/F Mr B Moore, 761 Antrim Road, Templepatrick.  Location 170m South East of 32 Carnelis Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed change of previously approved house type under E/2006/0239/O.

E/2007/0403/F Mr C McHenry, 52 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HL.  Location 52 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 2 storey rear extension to 2 storey house.

E/2007/0406/RM McCombe & Thompson, Springfarm Industrial Estate, Antrim, BT41 4NT.  Location 460m WNW of 93 Magheramore Road, Armoy.  Proposed 2 storey dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0408/F Miss K Elliott, c/o Planning and Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6JG.  Location 176 Straid Road, Busmills.  Proposed 1½ storey extension to single storey dwelling.
There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0418/F Mr P McMullan, 8 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Location 6 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling and new garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to policy CTY1 and CTY5 of PPS14 – vernacular building worthy of retention and no case for replacement. 
Councillor Newcombe requested that this application be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.
This was agreed.
E/2007/0420/F Mr G Crawford, 123A Gelnariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Location at 123A Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed 1½ storey side extension to dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, this was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0423/F Mr S Huston, c/o Bell Architects Ltd, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location 16 Castlenagree Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to policy CTY1 and CTY5 of PPS14, significantly greater visual impact and also contrary to JMS and dNAP policy, premature to the plan process.
Councillor M Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application.  
In reply Ms McMath informed members that she had received further information in relation to this application that evening and would defer for one month in order to review.
This was agreed.

E/2007/0425/F PSNI Estate Services, 11th Floor, River House, 48 High Street, Belfast, BT1 2BU.  Location Bushmills PSNI Station, Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed Demolish existing wall and fence and install new retaining wall and 2.6m high fence.  New ramp and complimentary steps installed and new paved area to front of site.  New fence installed RHS of station.

E/2007/0442/RM Mr & Mrs J Rafferty, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 180m South of 27 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0469/F Mr L Morrison, 292 Moyarget Road, Deffrick, Dervock.  Location lands adjacent to No 292 Moyarget Road, Dervock.  Proposed new agricultural farm building.
E/2007/0474/F Mr W McCurdy, 13 Drumnagee Road, Lisagunogue Upper, Bushmills, BT57 8TE.  Location lands at 13 Drumnagee Road, Lisnagunogue Upper, Bushmills.  Proposed agricultural cattle shed and slurry tank.

E/2007/0481/F Mr and Mrs B Donaghy, 6 Cedar Avenue, Ballycastle, BT54 6PE.  Location 6 Cedar Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing garage and construction of rear extension.

E/2007/0488/F Mr & Mrs O’Boyle, 26 Ossian Avenue, Glenariffe, BT44 OQT.  Location 26 Ossian Avenue, Glenariffe.  Proposed extension and alterations to existing dwelling.
E/2008/0002/RM Mr P Black, 33 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Location approx 70m SE of 55 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballyvoy.  Proposed erection of single storey dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2008/0007/RM Mr & Mrs M Stewart-Moore c/o Bell Architects, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location 51-55 Islanddarragh Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 1½ storey dwelling.

E/2008/0008/F Mr A Magee Jr, c/o 85 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT53 8RS.  Location opposite 85 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed single storey dwelling and detached double garage.
There were no objections to the above nine applications, which were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0024/RM Mr G McAuley, c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 8RS.  Location opposite 85 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed single storey dwelling and detached double garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development having unsatisfactory access arrangements.
Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow the applicant and agent to get in touch with the planners.
This was agreed.
E/2008/0026/F Strand Apartments, (Castle Court) Management Company, Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QM.  Location Strand Apartments, Mary Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed installation of an underground liquid petroleum gas tank.

E/2008/0029/F Co-operative Bank, 1 Balloon Street, Manchester, M60 4EP.  Location 8-9 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed installation of 24 hr cash machine, security light, slip box and comfort zone, bollards also required.

E/2008/0030/F Mr J McCormick, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 112 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retrospective planning for side extensions to existing dwelling.

E/2008/0031/RM Mr F Jamison, c/o Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location site adjacent to 12 Ballynarry Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 1½ storey detached dwelling with double garage and landscaping.

E/2008/0032/LB The National Trust, Rowallane House, Saintfield, Ballynahinch, BT24 7LH.  Location 3 Maud Cottages, Cushendun.  Proposed shower room installation, alternations of existing studwork to incorporate disabled access shower as per occupational therapist’s recommendation all internal alteration.

E/2008/0037/O Mr I Simpson, 151 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Location 135 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed two storey replacement dwelling.
E/2008/0041/F Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location on the south eastern corner of the intersection between Main Street/Moyarget Road and Community Walk.  Proposed to develop a pathway with a statue, Horseshoe Pitch and shelter with associated planting.

E/2008/0042/CA Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location toilet block adjacent to 3A Market Street, Ballycastle – on junction of Market Street and Clare Street.  Proposed careful removal of existing toilet block and shelter including below ground accommodation in preparation for construction of new above ground facility in keeping with the character of surrounding properties and the conservation area.
E/2008/0045/F NIE, Northern Ireland Electricty, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location adjacent to 78 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 11Kv supply.
E/2008/0048/F Mrs P McNaughton, 4 Gortaclee Terrace, Cushendall, BT44 0TD.  Location 4 Gortaclee Terrace, Cushendall.  Proposed new pitched roof to existing flat roofed annex.

E/2008/0057/A BTNI Payphones Ltd, Lisburn Telephone Exchange, Railway Street, Lisburn, BT28 1XP.  Location BT payphone, North Street, opposite Marine Hotel, Ballycastle.  Proposed 1 no. freestanding poster panel, 1.8m x 1.2m.

E/2008/0066/F Mr J McKay, No 50 Altananam Park, Ballycastle.  Location No 50 Altananam Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey extensions and alternations to existing domestic dwelling.

E/2008/0068/F M McCurry, 2 Tromra Road, Cushendall, BT44 0JJ.  Location 224 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed two storey rear extension and new front porch.
E/2008/0086/F Mr D A Nicholl, 224 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney, BT53 8QX,  Location No 224 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed two storey rear extension and new front porch.

There were no objections to the above fourteen applications, which were recommended for approval.

Applications Deferred from previous meeting
E/2005/0189/O Mr & Mrs F McCaughan, 16 Greenan Road, Ballycastle.  Location land adjacent to (and approx 90m south of) 16 Greenan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath informed members that the applicant would relocate the site and it was now recommended for approval.

This was agreed.
E/2007/0324/F Mr J Murray, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location to rear of 17 Parkanore Estate, Waterfoot.  Proposed erection of dwelling.

Ms McMath informed members that an amended scheme had been received that day and suggested that the refusal be held for ten days.  She stated that if there was a change of opinion by the planners that this would be brought back to Council.

Councillor O Black requested that if this application was not brought back to Council that it be held for one week to withdraw, and pointed out that she disagreed with the decision of refusal.

After discussion, it was agreed to hold this application for ten days before issuing a refusal.

Appeal Decisions Notified
E/2005/0202/O Mr Cassley, Location 230m North West of 168 Cromaghs Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
E/2005/0431/F Ms Logan.  Location Lands adjacent at Stroan Road, Armoy.  Proposed new holiday cottage incorporating footprint of existing.

Market Street Toilets Ballycastle

Councillor Newcombe welcomed the approval of the application for the demolition of Market Street, Toilets, Ballycastle, and asked if the plans would be brought back to Council.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the plans when available would be brought to a future meeting.

In reply to Councillor P McShane’s queries regarding requirements for sewage treatment plants at 3 Whitehall View, Ballycastle., Ms McMath stated that the distance requirements from dwellings was dealt with by NI Water.

After further discussion, it was agreed to investigate under the Building Regulations the requirements for Sewage Treatment Plants for 3 Whitehall View, Ballycastle, details to be brought back to a future Council meeting.

In reply to Councillors C McShane and P McShane, Councillor McConaghy stated that fifteen houses had been passed by Planning Service at Ballyallaght.
08/07:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT

The Building Control Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Proposed Naming of New Development
The Head of Building Control (HBC) informed members that an application had been received from Mr & Mrs P Leech, proposing the names Sand Fields and Bay Cove for their development at Glen Road, Glenariffe.

After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the name Sand Fields be approved for the new development at Glen Road, Glenariffe”.
EU Directive On The Energy Performance Of Buildings

The HBC informed members that a letter had been received from the Department of Finance and Personnel regarding new legislation to be implemented regarding The Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (NI) 2008 (EPC Regulations).  

He stated that these regulations would require an energy performance certificate to be provided for all buildings constructed, sold or rented.  Also for buildings over 1000m which were occupied by public authorities or by institutions providing public services for large numbers of persons would be required to display an energy certificate in a prominent place.

He also stated that the Department was proposing that Councils undertake the enforcement of these through Building Control and were requesting Councils to consider becoming the authorised enforcement body, with Building Control undertaking the assigned function.

After discussion, it was agreed in principle to becoming an authorised enforcement body.
After discussion, 

                 Councillor O Black proposed

                 Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

                 “That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/07:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT 
The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated was taken as read.

New Fixed Penalty Arrangements

The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) informed members that from 7 April 2008, the Council would have the power to issue fixed penalties to persons who fail to co-operate with refuse collection services.

He stated that action could be taken in respect of household, commercial and industrial waste to require that occupiers, use a proper bin, leave it in an appropriate place for collection, put the correct materials in the bin and take any other steps to facilitate the collection of bins.
He pointed out that the option to prosecute offenders had been available since October 1999.

Councillor P McShane enquired if all people would be aware of what should be placed in the bins.

In reply, Councillor Harding pointed out that a leaflet had previously been distributed to all households and suggested that this could been done again and also that this should be included in the Moyle Matters.

Councillor Newcombe pointed out that not all households received a copy of Moyle Matters, and requested that press to highlight this issue.

After discussion, it was agreed to include in the next Moyle Matters an article stating what people could place in the refuse collection bins.

After further discussion,

           Councillor O Black proposed

           Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved, 

           “That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted”.

08/07:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Councillors Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Peace 111

The Head of Development Services (HDS) referred to the Peace 111 application which had been submitted at the end of March.  She stated that the Governance of the programme must be undertaken by a Lead Council and with the agreement of all partners, Coleraine Borough Council had volunteered to act in this role.

This was agreed.

Request for use of Council Property

The HDS informed members that a letter had been received from the Glens of Antrim Branch of Comhaltas ceoltoírí eireann requesting the use of the Cottage Wood site, Cushendall for an outdoor performance during the Antrim Fleadh which would be held on the weekend 16th – 18th May 2008.   She pointed out that the committee would be responsible for leaving the site clean and tidy after the event. 

After discussion, it was agreed that this request be approved.

Removal of the Start a Business Programme Grant

The HDS informed members that following an evaluation carried out by PriceWaterhouseCoopers Invest NI had removed the Grant Element of the Start a Business Programme.  She stated that it had been concluded that entrepreneurs who had completed the programme felt that as the grant was so small it was as important but not a vital contributor towards their business starting.
She pointed out that since the grant had been removed there was no financial incentive for people to complete the programme in full and MEC were concerned that participants would not continue to interact with their Business Mentor beyond the initial stages of programme which would result in the number of leavers growing substantially.   

The HDS referred to the report and pointed out that the Minister for Enterprise Trade and Investment Nigel Dodds MLA had indicated that if activity and the number of start ups on the programme changed significantly he would consider reintroducing the grant if it could be proven to be appropriate, necessary and additional. The Minister had also indicated that he did not want the budget for the programme to be cut.
She recommended that a letter be sent to the Minister asking him to, reconsider the information on which the decision to remove the grant was based, ensuring that they consider the views and needs of participants at an early stage in the programme and not just people who have completed the programme; reintroduce the SABp grants, even if only to disadvantaged or TSN groups; give the LEA’s control and a budget for marketing, and ensure that Invest NI liaise with Enterprise NI, Local LEA’s, and Local Councils to ensure that the marketing is effective and appropriate for their district or region; ensure that additional post start support is available for locally focused businesses as well as export businesses, and not only done to fill a gap in the SABp budget; reconsider the Concept Paper and consult with Enterprise NI; ensure Invest NI properly consider the findings and recommendations in DETI’s review of the ‘Enterprise Framework’ and change Invest NI’s confused, change for changes sake, and stop start approach which makes the SABp product and their other enterprise programmes inconsistent and difficult to deliver.

This was agreed.

Ballycastle Re-imaging Project

The HDS referred to the report and pointed out that Re-imaging communities was a programme funded by the Arts Council to help communities express who they are and what culture means to them artistically and creatively. The programme encouraged the creation of vibrant and attractive shared public space through the use of the creative arts in the public realm, which celebrate life while enhancing the physical and natural environment. 

She informed members that two pieces of work had been created by children from the four primary schools depicting Boyd’s Ballycastle, which with the permission of the owners one would be placed on the wall of a property in the Diamond, and the other with the permission of the Council would be placed in the ground at the seafront, on the old site of the seafront shelter. A copy of the piece of work and where it would be placed was circulated for information.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the art work to be placed at Ballycastle seafront and the wall of a property in the Diamond, under the Ballycastle Re-imaging Project.

Good Relations Grant Scheme – Bushmills Peace Group
The HDS informed members that a request for a Good Relations Grant had been received from Bushmills Peace Group.
She stated that Bushmills Peace Group was an inter-church group with members drawn from Catholic and Protestant churches in Bushmills and along the North Coast, which had been working for some years to help build peace and reconciliation by promoting cross-community contact and cooperation.  Meetings of the group are alternated between participating church premises with a view to increasing mutual respect and tolerance.  

She informed members that the group organised an annual outing as a means of building on these principles and drawing in more people from both sides of the divided community to join in the work of peace-building. The outing provided an opportunity for participants to deepen cross-community friendships and to learn more about one another’s traditions. This year, they hope to visit both the Church of Ireland cathedral and the Catholic cathedral in Armagh. The application was recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request for a Good Relations Grant of £250 to Bushmills Peach Group.
Good Relations Grant Scheme – Corrymeela Community
The HDS informed members that a request had been received for a Good Relations Grant from Corrymeela Community.
She stated that Corrymeela was a faith-based community development organisation with 40 years’ experience in promoting reconciliation and peace-building. Its work encompassed cross-community activities with the two main traditions in Northern Ireland and also worked with people of different faiths and ethnic backgrounds.

She pointed out that the connecting cultures project was a week-long residential for families from varying cultural backgrounds – urban, rural, catholic, protestant, and other faiths and ethnicities. Its purpose was to allow these families to spend time with one another and get to know one another’s cultural differences, enabling prejudices to be broken down and positive relationships nurtured. Structured activities throughout the week would include art, drama, music and discussion.

She informed members that grant assistance was also being sought from other Council areas. The application was recommended for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request for a Good Relations Grant of £500 to Corrymeela Community.
New Good Relations Strategy & Action Plan

The HDS informed members that The Community Relations Unit of OFMDFM had invited Councils to submit proposals for funding towards the costs of good relations action plans under the OFMDFM Good Relations Programme for 2008-2011. The Good Relations Action Plan for Moyle must be complementary to but not overlapping with the recently submitted Peace III Action Plan that related to the North East Cluster incorporating Moyle, Ballymoney, Ballymena, Coleraine, Larne and Limavady council areas.

She stated that originally the 2008/09 financial year had considered the third and final year of Moyle’s Good Relations Strategy 2006-2009, but Council were now required to consider 2008/09 as the first of a new 3-year strategy (2008-2011) which had to be written, submitted and approved by the end of April.  She pointed out that Moyle had been given one month’s extension in consideration of the fact that the Good Relations Officer had been off on sickness absence for 5 weeks.  In order to meet this deadline it is proposed that consultancy services to the value of £3,000 be commissioned.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve £3,000 for consultancy services for the New Good Relations Strategy and Action plans.

Good Relations Programme Activities April – June 2008 

The HDS informed members that in the absence of a current approved Action Plan or Letter of Offer from the Community Relations Unit of OFMDFM the Good Relations Officer required Council authorisation to spend on a number of activities.  Details of the activities were circulated for information. 

She stated that the Community Relations Unit had also received this information and had given its approval of the outlined proposals.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Good Relations programme of activities for April – June 2008.
Criteria for Community Infrastructure Fund
The HDS referred to the report and stated that the working group of Councillors had finalised draft criteria for allocating the Community Infrastructure Fund of £40,000.  Copies of the Draft Guidance Notes and Draft Application Form were circulated for information.
She stated that it was proposed to place an advertisement into the local papers inviting applications from groups.
Councillor O Black expressed her disappointment that only 25% of the costs could be funded and no maximum grant amount would be set.
In reply the HDS stated that this would be on a trial basis for a year and could be reviewed the next year.

After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved


“That the Draft Guidance Notes and Draft Application form for Community Infrastructure Fund be approved and an open call be put out for applications”.
Rural Summer Schemes Grant Programme
The HDS informed members that nine applications had been received under the Rural Summer Schemes Grant Programme, and that four new summer schemes were due to take place this year. She stated that the group of Councillors nominated to work on the Community Festivals Fund assessed the grant applications and recommended that grant assistance of £800 for each of the schemes should be provided to Armoy Community Association; Ballintoy & District Community Development Association; Our Lady & St Patricks Youth Club, Cushendun; Bushmills Children & Young Peoples Services and Mosside Youth Club, who would run schemes which would incur staff, transport and programme costs.

It was also recommended that £500 grant assistance should be provided to Moyle Gateway Youth & Friends; Friends; Rathlin Community & Development Association and Liscolman Community Association, who would run schemes which would incur transport and programme costs.

After discussion, it was agreed approve grant assistance for these Summer Schemes. 

Voluntary Contributions Grant Applications

Fairhead Photographic Club
The HDS informed members that an application for a Voluntary Contributions Grant had been received from Bushmills Residents & Environmental Forum. The group had been set up to improve services and facilities for the residents of Bushmills and the activities of the group included organisation of events such as Christmas Lights Switch-on, Summer Fun Day, regular  trips and outings and lobbying and meeting with various statutory agencies. She stated that the grant would contribute towards the cost of transport for an outing to Belfast Zoo for children and residents on low incomes.
After discussion, it was agreed to grant a Voluntary Contribution of £100 to the Fairhead Photographic Club.

Moyle Gateway Youth & Friends

The HDS stated that an application for a Voluntary Contributions Grant had been received from Moyle Gateway Youth & Friends. The Group had been established to provide a much needed social outlet for young people with learning difficulties across the Moyle area in a safe, secure, respectful and caring environment.  
She stated that the grant would contribute towards the cost of a Volunteer Reward Evening which would recognise the hard work, dedication and time given by young volunteers with an outing to the cinema in Coleraine.

After discussion, it was agreed to grant a Voluntary Contribution of £100 to the Moyle Gateway Youth & Friends group.

Request from Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage

The HDS informed members that following a previous request from Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage for permission to use the Dundarave coach car park and Public Toilets on Saturday 07th June 2007, for which permission was granted, the group had submitted a further request for permission to tap into the power supply at the public toilets to facilitate the use of the Coleraine Borough Council Mobile Bandstand trailer and to provide a power supply for use by the Moyle Country Market.  
She recommended this for approval subject to the work being carried out by the Council’s electrician with any costs incurred being met by the group.

This was agreed.

Request from Groundwork re Neighbourhood Renewal Pilot Project opposite Hamill

Terrace in Bushmills 

The HDS informed members that a request had been received from Groundwork NI who were working with Bushmills Community Association on the Neighbourhood Renewal project opposite Hamill Terrace in Bushmills, requesting Council to consider installing two summer seats and a flower bed as part of Phase 1.  Phase 1, would involve construction of a coach layby, diverting electricity supply and reinstating car park and boundary railings which would be funded by DSD and the project was being managed by Groundwork NI. The cost of the summer seats would be approximately £500.  She pointed out that Council had agreed to prioritise Phase 2 for inclusion in the capital budget for 2009-2010 presently priced at £48,396, and that the seating and flowers were being requested to enhance Phase 1 in the interim. 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request with the money required to install a notice board at Bushmills which was no longer required due to the Distillery providing a village notice board, to be used for this project.

Lammas Fair Busking Competition

The HDS informed members that in an attempt to develop the Street Entertainers Competition at the Lammas Fair a number of suggestions had been made which included; difficulties were encountered in the last few years with the Street Entertainers being heard when they are placed throughout the town of Ballycastle during the two days of the Lammas Fair. Also in certain places their performances caused congestion.  In light of this the entertainers would be asked this year to place themselves in the area between the Quay Road Hall and the Seafront.  She stated that it was also proposed that the competition was restricted to the Monday of the Lammas Fair from 2pm – 4pm, which would have the effect of doubling the prize money and the potential to attract more competitors and possibly encourage a higher standard.  

She recommended that the Lammas Fair Street Entertainers Competition should take place on Monday 25th August from 2pm – 4pm and competitors should perform in the area between the Quay Road Hall and the Seafront.
Councillor Newcombe expressed his disagreement with this and stated that in his opinion busking should be spread throughout the Lammas Fair.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Lammas Fair Street Entertainers Competition should take place on Monday 25 August from 2-4pm and competitors would perform at the Seafront area.

Diamond Lighthouse

The HDS informed members as part of the focus on the sea and on issues of climate change echoing the theme of the Rathlin to Ballycastle Swim, 23rd August, Spreading Wings would like to build a temporary structure of willow/hazel around the monument in the Diamond, Ballycastle.  A copy of the drawing was circulated for information.

She stated that the structure would be free-standing, with a series of pliable hazel sticks anchored in small, movable cement-filled pots, and would include sea theme images – fish, waves and would be built by an artist with local involvement. The structure would be a feature during the Four Swans Festival 21-24 August, and could be left in place for the Lammas Fair. 
The HDS recommended that Council endorse this initiative with permission for appropriate support from Technical Services Department to be used.
This was agreed.
Four Swans Carnival Parade

The HDS informed members that preparations were being made for a Carnival Parade through the town on the afternoon of Sunday, 24th August, she stated that this promised to be the biggest Parade Spreading Wings had organised and a number of community groups had already expressed interest in joining the Parade.

She requested Council to consider Councillors/Council workers and families having a section in the Parade, which could be a motorised and decorated float, a pedestrian section or any other suitable entry.

This could increase the positive profile of the Council as well as providing an activity for staff and families that would develop team spirit, creativity and entertainment.
The HDS recommended that Council invite interested elected members and Council staff to prepare a section for the Parade.  It is further recommended that Council support the commitment of staff by allowing three hours working time for preparation, to those who volunteer.

This was agreed.

Photographic exhibitions

The HDS stated that the photographic exhibition for the Four Swans Festival currently being planned to consist of a number of different sections, would make use of locations around the town.   She stated that the exhibition would showcase local skills and images as well as archive material from the Causeway Museum Services and that other photographic projects may also be incorporated.

She also stated that Spreading Wings requested that Council consider possible use of the Museum as a small venue, and keeping the Museum open for the two days following the Festival which would be the days of the Lammas Fair.

She pointed out that the Causeway Museum Service staff would be responsible for finding additional voluntary staff to remain in the Museum during opening hours.  This would provide a longer period for the photographic exhibition and also make the Museum available as an attractive town asset during the days of increased tourist and visitor activity in the town and add a different cultural note to the Lammas Fair.

The HDS recommended that Council give permission to use the Museum as a venue for part of the Photographic exhibition and to keep the Museum and photo exhibition open over the Lammas Fair, with additional voluntary staff support from the Museum Service.
This was agreed.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Development Services Report be adopted”.

08/08:08
RPA LOCAL SERVICES 


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)



It was agreed that this item would be placed on the next agenda.

08/08:09
SEWAGE DISPOSAL


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)
Councillor C McShane asked that a letter be sent to NI Water requesting and update on the Capital works to be carried out at Ballintoy Harbour Road and to investigate the outfall on the cliff path between Carrick-a-Rede and Ballintoy Church.

This was agreed.

08/08:10
OLD RATHLIN TOILET BLOCK 



(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

In the absence of Councillor Blaney, it was agreed that this item would be included on the next agenda.

08/08:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES ETC

CIPFA – On Board Training Programme for Board Members of Public Bodies.  To be held on 3 June 2008, 5 September 2008, 3 December 2008 and 6 March 2009 in Belfast.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That Councillor O Black would be nominated to attend the CIPFA – On Board Training Programme for Board Members of Public Bodies on 5 September 2008, in Belfast.”

Creating a Safer Northern Ireland For All.  To be held on 4 July 2008 in Belfast.

There were no nominations for the above conference.
08/07:12
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no Notices of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

08/07:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

08/07:14
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 8 April 2008 from Carrickfergus Borough Council in relation to its motion regarding Tackling Suicide.  

It was agreed to support this motion.

Letter dated 9 April 2008 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding Flooding on Tromra Road at bend between the Chapel and Gaults Road.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 9 April 2008 from Newry & Mourne District Council seeking Council’s support regarding MSC in Executive Leadership – Interreg Programme. 

It was agreed that this letter be marked read.

Letter dated 10 April 2008 from PSNI regarding its Intention to run the Safe Summer Campaign this year.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 11 April 2008 from The Planning Service regarding Consultation Paper on the Review of Old Mineral Permissions – Environmental Impact Assessment.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 11 April 2008 from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding Public Appointments: Members – Northern Ireland Tourist Board 

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 15 April 2008 from Northern Ireland Tourist Board regarding Planning Application E/2006/0247/F – Carrickmore Road Ballycastle.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 15 April 2008 from NILGA seeking Council’s comments on its paper regarding Planning Reform: A Local Government View.  

It was agreed to write a letter to the Minister seeking clarification regarding the postponement of the elections until 2011 and asking if Councillors would have the opportunity to leave in 2009 with same conditions as those wishing to remain until 2011.

Letter dated 16 April 2008 from NILGA seeking comments on its Draft Response to Proposals for Health and Social Care Reform.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 16 April 2008 from Northern Ireland Water Board responding to issues raised at its Presentation of the Capital Works Programme to Moyle District Council on 11 February 2008.  
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 17 April 2008 from Social Security Agency advising Council of the new Employment & Support Allowance which will be introduced on 27 October 2008.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 18 April 2008 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in response to Council’s letter regarding Special Medal for Northern Ireland Firefighters.  

This letter was circulated for information.

Somme
Councillor McCambridge stated that she had been nominated to attend the Somme but due to personnel circumstances she would be unable to attend.

After discussion,



Councillor C McCambridge proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That Councillor Graham would be nominated to attend the Somme in place of Councillor McCambridge”. 

The meeting concluded at  8:55pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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